Partnership visit to Kenya 
15th – 22nd December 2013
The aims of my partnership visits were to meet with MCB mission partners serving in Kenya, meet with the Presiding Bishop of MC Kenya and speak at the Regional conference for MC Kenya leaders.
Meeting with a MCB SALT student co-funded with PROCMURA
I met with Rev John Shettima pursuing a Masters degree in Interfaith at St Paul’s University in Kenya. He was very appreciative of MCB’s scholarship to study in Kenya though he started his study at a very difficult time having lost his brother and friend in Borno State Nigeria during the Boko Haram violence. He plans to return to Nigeria in April 2014 to write his thesis on ‘Boko Haram and the Church in Borno State – his home state. As the Principal of Zonkwa Theological College in Kaduna, he plans to assist MC Nigeria in addressing this ongoing ordeal that has had over a thousand Nigerians dead in the past four years. I plan to meet with the Prelate of MC Nigeria to discuss his strategy on interfaith challenges caused by Boko Haram in Northern Nigeria in January 2014.
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Meeting with the Presiding Bishop of MC Kenya – Rev Joseph Ntombura Mwaine
· Bishop Ntombura was very appreciative of my visit and thanked MCB for its long and strong links with the Kenya Methodist Conference. He commented on Ruth Gee’s wonderful contributions at their annual Conference plus her participation with the women’s group. I also had the privilege of meeting Mrs Pauline Ntombura as she leads the Women’s Fellowship and she told me of the recent plan to promote cooperative groups among women and assist the low income earners with buying coffee seedlings. The aim is to cut out middle men in their operations and bulk buy and sell to improve income generation.
· Training of ministers – MCK supports training of Tanzania, Kenya, Uganda, Congo and Southern Sudan ministers at the Kenya Methodist University (KeMU). However Bishop Ntombura commented that the academic levels of the applicants are very varied and asked MCB for assistance for a special training fund to cope with this challenge and help the various Districts in equipping their ministers adequately for the work of ministry and mission.
· Networking within Africa – Following the recent WCC conference at Busan, Bishop Mwaine commented that continued links with other African Methodist Leaders was necessary and MCB support in facilitating this would be ‘much appreciated’
· Mission Partners – The recent arrival of Dr Peter Ensor at KeMU was a welcomed development because the institution can now admit PhD Theological students wishing to specialise in New Testament studies.
Meeting with Mission Partners
· Peter Ensor

Pastor Ken and I travelled by road to Meru, about 250 km from Nairobi on a rainy day with lots of detours on the road due to unexpected road blocks due to protests – it was an opportunity to see rural Kenya and the people were so friendly and patient on the way. We eventually met Peter Ensor at this beautiful apartment since it was past 5.00pm and he offered us the lovely Kenya tea. He asked about when his vehicle would be provided because he enjoys and participates in circuit preaching engagements. MCK youth department lent him a vehicle however the WCR office has been working on this. I also handed him few books ordered online and delivered in the UK to assist with his lectures. We later headed for Maua. 
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· Barbara Dickinson and Claire Smithson at Maua Hospital
I met with the CEO of Maua Hospital –Mr Malilutha as well as Barbara and Claire. He was so appreciative of the support and ongoing links with MCB. He thanked MCB for the remarkable contributions by Barbara and Claire.
Barbara Dickinson was the Deputy Principal of the Nursing School and he commented that in the past twelve Nursing students were trained annually. However this rose to 30 students in 2010 and recently there are two tranches of 40 students per annum following a request from the Kenya Nursing Council to meet demand for nurses in the country. Few years ago, Maua Hospital faced a great loss of nurses that crossed over to government hospitals and, with the creativity of the senior management, retired nurses were called back whilst the hospital increased the number of student nurses in training. Students paid fees of about Ksh30,000 each and this was subsidised by sister organisations. Recently the Kenya Government has asked if other related medical courses could be taught at Maua, the major constraints are accommodation and teaching facilities. The Nursing school is separate from the Hospital and has supported the running of this great institution in many more ways than one. Barbara recently stepped down as part of her succession plan and she is now mentoring a Kenyan who recently completed his Masters degree in taking up the reigns of this post.
Claire works as the Medical Officer in charge of Palliative Care as well as HIV/ AIDS patients. She championed the training of doctors for Maua Hospital and that has positively attracted good Kenya doctors to Maua Hospital located in a small town about 600 km from Nairobi.  MCB recently sent an endowment fund, a policy for its administration was drawn and mainly used for the capacity building of medical staff to reduce staff turnover. The Eastern Province government has approached Maua Hospital to be one of the major training centres for HIV/ AIDS under its programme and Claire is willing to take on this new challenge as she slowly coaches a Kenya doctor to handle her former work. However this has not taken off smoothly because a replacement doctor is yet to be appointed despite four adverts in the past two years. Claire’s new job would be to train trainers on HIV issues. Ten weeks of one day face-to-face training plus three weeks residential training. Facilities are required for this new programme and the hospital is examining various fundraising options. Nine self-contained rooms with equipment are needed for the residential sessions and participants would be charged for the course.
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I seized the opportunity to meet with Sue and Jim – both UMC ministers serving with Maua Hospital as volunteers for three years. They currently coordinating team visits from the US as well as maintain links with Medical Schools including those in the UK. They do a great work with the HIV orphans and work with the community.
MCK summit at Maua
I was invited to speak at the summit organised by MCK at Maua. Ministers, leaders and bishops of the Synod attended as well as other interested Methodists from the country. The conference started on 18th – 22nd December and the theme was unlocking kingdom potentials. The turnout was great despite tropical rains, the people very hospitable and eager to hear from God. I was given three sessions during which I covered the three topics below and was greatly blessed.
· Faith for provisions – Deuteronomy 8
· Leading God’s people – Acts 6
· Possessing your promise land – Numbers 13
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Thank you

Dr Bunmi Olayisade
Africa Partnership Coordinator
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MCK Summit speakers at St Joseph, Maua
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Mr Jeremiah Mailutha – CEO Maua Hospital
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Peter Ensor at home at Kenya 


Methodist University
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Mrs Pauline and Rev Joseph Mwaine – the Presiding Bishop of MC Kenya
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Response to commit to Christ as Saviour at Summit
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MC Kenya Summit at Maua
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Rev John Shettima – MCB SALT student at St Paul’s University, Limuru, Kenya





�


Claire and Barbara at Maua Methodist Hospital, Kenya
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Elders of PCC in Buea with Daniel
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